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Jackie Rosenblatt

Amadeo Tiam


Marc Gaspard


Don Meyer


Angie Roarty
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT


Ms. Colette Pierce Burnette, President Puyallup





Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom





Dr. Carol Green, VP for Learning and Student Success Puyallup




Dr. Debra Gilchrist, VP for Learning and Student Success FS

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President for Advancement

Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Job Representative WPEA

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

OTHERS PRESENT 
Dierk Meierbachtol, Cameron Cox, Nicole Ortega, Michael Alkine, Lori Griffin, Holly Smith, Greg Brazell, Sonja Morgan, Steven Sloniker Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Ms. Rosenblatt led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 No changes 
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of  both the June 18, 2012 Regular Board meeting and the August 22, 2012 Board Retreat minutes.


MOTION PASSED
EXECUTIVE SESSION
At 1:05 pm, Ms. Rosenblatt stated that the Board would now go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meeting law, to discuss with legal counsel a potential litigation and to review the performance of a public employee. No action will be taken during the executive session.
At 1:50 pm, Ms. Rosenblatt stated that the executive session had ended. No action was taken during the executive session and the regular meeting was reconvened at 1:52 pm.
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nicole Ortega) 

Ms. Ortega reported that the student leadership team has attended several conferences as part of their training, including topics such as Robert’s Rules of Order and team building. This year the student leadership teams are planning to have several district-wide meetings and events.
Ms. Ortega stated that the team is planning fall events including the Fall Welcome Days, movie nights, and voter registration. She noted her excitement regarding the common book The Nature Principle that will be read district-wide. They plan to have several events planned around it including organic cooking and gardening.
ASPCP (Reported by Michael Alkine)

Mr. Alkine introduced himself and his leadership team to the Board. He stated that the Student Life team has been participating in training during the summer, were as a team they have fostered a team dynamic and developed strategies to best serve their student constituency.  
Mr. Alkine reported that fall quarter programming will provide students with the opportunity to gain knowledge regarding issues facing the nation, state, and local community; as well as providing a platform in which students can critically think and communicate about these issues by means of peer to peer conversation and the voting process. He noted that there are plans to hold a voter registration drive and political forum during fall quarter.
PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman )

Ms. Norman stated she is looking forward to welcoming faculty and students to the new academic year. She is hopeful that it will be a productive and successful year. She is pleased that the faculty contract is complete and being implemented. She looks forward to a collaborative year of being inclusive and working together to benefit students.
Ms. Norman reported that a meeting was held with administration to discuss the faculty counselor advisor positions and their role in the new “start to finish” program. There was also a tenure planning meeting regarding our six new faculty members and supporting them in the tenure process. She noted that she had recently attended an Achieving the Dream meeting, she is pleased with the faculty involvement and that the initiative will provide a different lens to assist faculty with serving students.
Ms. Norman gave several examples of student life issues such as students living in their cars, spouse and drug abuse and ways that she provided support to get these students through her classes and to advise them to the right classes or services to make them successful.
Mr. Tiam offered his gratitude to Ms. Norman for assisting students facing life struggles and he expressed the important impact that the community college environment has on student’s lives.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the labor and management committee recently met to discuss issues and concerns of classified staff regarding the collective bargaining agreement. A number of topics were discussed including: workload in relation to the reorganization process, Article 6.2, the evaluation process and evaluations from supervisors of staff, impacts to employees related to the bookstore contract, and current position vacancies that have been posted.
Mr. Torell reported that there was a mandatory training for shop stewards regarding the collective bargaining contract. College administration and union officers also met to discuss opportunities for staff training regarding the contract and the temporary salary reduction process.
Mr. Torell reported that during a conversation with the chancellor, it was decided that she would meet with classified staff to discuss the organizational changes occurring throughout the district. Meetings were held at each college and staff participated with many questions and perspectives. Staff also indicated that the time spent at this meeting was worthwhile and meaningful. The meeting provided clarity, relationship building and the chancellor challenged staff to be part of the solution.
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson reported that we have had a very busy summer. In keeping with the Board’s number one priority of student success, this summer has been filled with a variety of changes and training. The new deans have been part of a robust training program helping them see the big picture from mission to outcomes and to help position them to make strategic decisions as they support faculty and staff in carrying out operations and tactics to positively impact student success. Selected faculty members have participated in Master Teaching and Targeted Skills Training that is currently going.  The two student leadership groups have been training together the past two weeks.  It’s great to see the collaboration and integration of the two teams, as well as, recognizing the unique qualities of the two campuses.

Dr. Johnson stated that significant changes have taken place on both campuses this summer as we continue our capital projects. In Puyallup the Gaspard Administration building we have been focusing on improving services to students.  We now have a vibrant maroon wall and open window for information and admissions that you can’t miss when you enter the front entrance.  Other student services have been also moved.  In addition, the new deans and their administrative assistants are all together just across from student services to provide a central location to support students and all faculty regardless of what building their office is located.  Fort Steilacoom is now opening new renovated spaces in the Cascade Building to serve student programs, the student center and cafeteria (with support from student S&A funds), The Pioneer newspaper, eLearning and criminal justice.  And the Science Dome, a great new community and college asset that was part of the Foundation’s 21st Century Campaign, is complete.  Faculty and staff are currently being trained on the equipment.  We should have a “soft roll out” later this quarter and also a larger donor thank you and community event once all the bugs are worked out.

Dr. Johnson stated that the college Fall Welcome events begin next week and will feature Achieving the Dream from both a national and local level.  The core and data teams with faculty representatives from each division as well as staff and administration have been working to prepare for the welcome.  We have two co-chairs of the process, math faculty member Mr. Tom McCollow from Puyallup and Mr. Tom Broxson, District Dean of Natural Sciences. Mr. Meyer will have an opportunity to help kick off the day with a welcome from the trustees. It’s a nice capstone to ten years on the board. In addition, the faculty will begin their work with the educational plan identifying how their programs and outcomes relate to student success and mission fulfillment.  This is important work in preparation for their self-assessments during winter quarter in preparation for next fall’s accreditation visit. Staff members will have an opportunity to participate in professional development workshops in the afternoon.

Dr. Johnson noted that she knows that meeting accreditation standards is a priority goal for the board.  She was pleased to report that this past year three of the health care programs Dental Hygiene, Nursing and Veterinary Technology all completed a self-study and had a program accreditation visit.  Dental Hygiene has been and continues to be a standout program.  It received full accreditation status with no reporting requirements until 2017.  The Nursing Program received continuing accreditation with the condition that the program submits a follow-up report in two years.  Specific recommendations are being addressed.  And the Veterinary Technology program which had been on probationary status, received full accreditation.   

Dr. Johnson reported that there recently was a Pierce County Coordinating Council meeting at Tacoma Community College. The presidents and she were there to represent Pierce College.  They discussed the preparation for the legislative breakfast on December 7 and a lunch in Olympia after the session begins. They also discussed the Statewide Efficiency Taskforce work and its impact on Pierce County’s regional work.  It was agreed that we would need to bring the group together once we get the recommendations from the Hill Group at the end of September and to select a new chair given Mr. Meyer’s departure.  She thanked Mr. Meyer for his service on the groups and his commitment to collaboration and working together to better serve our region’s students and community.

Dr. Johnson recently attended the SBCTC meeting, and presented as part of a panel to the State Board an update on the Efficiency work.  The Hill Group is completing its work on assessing eight areas that have been identified payroll, accounts payable, purchasing, benefits administration, admissions, enrollment, financial aid, IT management. The State Board has a new director is Mr. Marty Brown. Ms. Erin Brown, TACTC liaison has left for Lower Columbia.  The new TACTC liaison is Ms. Kim Tanaka who has been the support lead for the governor’s office on trustee appointments.  Dr. Johnson has been in contact with Ms. Tanaka regarding the vacancy on our Board.  She indicated that the governor still plans to make appointments.  

In closing, Dr. Johnson stated that Enrollments statewide are softening.  We were down about 2.5% from last year, but are still above our FTE allocation.  Students are continuing to enroll so we’ll report next month our Fall enrollments.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Board Action 2012-19 Extension of the Chancellor’s Contract

Mr. Meyer moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to table the action on the extension of the chancellor’s contract to the October 10, 2012 Board of Trustees meeting.
MOTION PASSED
Ms. Rosenblatt read a memo into the record regarding the evaluation of the chancellor:

 The Pierce College Board of Trustees met in executive session with Chancellor Michele Johnson on August 22, 2012 for the purpose of the Board’s annual performance review of the Chancellor.  Dr. Johnson provided a self-evaluation that the Board reviewed and discussed.

Although decisions are not made in executive sessions, the Board found that the leadership of Dr. Johnson in overseeing major administrative reorganizational changes was visionary and consistent with the District’s mission and institutional outcomes in order to continue to promote student success.

The Board also found that Dr. Johnson’s leadership has again been exceptional in a period of challenging budget reductions and changes from the state. The Board also noted that the development of the budget in these difficult financial times was a collaborative and inclusive endeavor and resulted in a budget that was accepted by the college constituencies. 

The Board’s evaluation encompassed ten specific areas: Community Relations, Legislative Relations, Educational Planning, Financial Stewardship, Personnel and Labor Relations, Management Activities, Board Relations, Constituencies Relations, Professional Growth and Strategic Planning.  Performance in all areas met or exceeded expectations, with Community Relations, Legislative Relations, Financial Stewardship, Strategic Planning, and Board Relations being exceptional. At Dr. Johnson’s suggestion, in the coming year she will include outcomes for each of the five institutional outcomes of access, student learning and success, excellence, positive and diverse college environment, and contribution to the community.

The Board also discussed changing Dr. Johnson’s title to Chancellor and CEO to provide clarity for the non-academic community who may not be familiar with higher education nomenclature.

The Board appreciates Dr. Johnson’s commitment to accessible high quality education, and her efforts and actions to bring about needed improvements to meet the challenges of reduced state support and demands for accountability at the state and federal.  Thus, our assessment of Dr. Johnson’s performance merits the Board’s consideration of an extension of her contract at the next scheduled meeting of the Board. With impending retirements on the Executive Team and the recruitment for a permanent president at Pierce College Puyallup the Board discussed the critical need to retain Dr. Johnson for leadership continuity.  Therefore, the Board will explore a compensation plan for the chancellor that addresses retention and salary compression in light of market demands associated with the recruitment of new senior leaders.

Ms. Rosenblatt noted that in order to explore the retention and compensation plan it was decided to table the action item regarding the extension of the chancellor’s contact until the October meeting.

Ms. Rosenblatt extended her appreciation and gratitude to Dr. Johnson regarding her leadership of the district. Mr. Tiam added that he respects Dr. Johnson’s strong collaborative spirit. Mr. Meyer expressed his pride in Dr. Johnson advocacy at the state and national level; he noted that it speaks well to the decision made to create the structure of having a chancellor and two presidents and the value that brings to the Pierce College District. He thanked Dr. Johnson for her leadership and communication style and doing her job with a lot of class.

Board Action 2012-20 Fund Expenditure- Fort Steilacoom Science Dome
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the fund expenditure for the Fort Steilacoom Science Dome as presented.




  
        MOTION PASSED
Ms. Wiszmann noted that the college signed a settlement agreement in early June for $675k. She worked with SBCTC to determine best accounting approach - record this as local money (rather than as a reimbursement of state capital project money), however, that means we now need the Board’s authorization to spend it. We already had your authorization to spend $200k more than available project by tapping into reserves. We ask for authorization to spend the remaining $475k.
BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Ms. Rosenblatt reported that the Board retreat was excellent and the information provided was very valuable to the trustees and will guide their work in the coming academic year. She is pleased that the college is a member of the Achieving the Dream initiative. She noted that much has been accomplished in the past year and that despite the economic downturn and budget cuts we continue to offer a quality education to our students.

The Board approved their goals for the 2012-2013 year. 

· The Board is committed to the principles outlined in the Governance Institute for Student Success and will monitor institutional data and Achieving the Dream strategies to ensure the District is making progress on measures of student success and completion. 

· The Board will engage in the Third Year Accreditation self-study to ensure that District vision, mission, core values and institutional outcomes (themes) are clearly described and aligned, and will review assessment and institutional effectiveness data to ensure that the Board’s Mission Fulfillment Policy meets all accreditation standards.

· The Board continues to stress the importance of its policy outcome of institutional excellence, and therefore will tenure only candidates who clearly and consistently demonstrate high quality performance based on professional criteria. 

· The Board will expect that the implementation of the administrative reorganization is evaluated to determine that the functions and the roles across the District are ensuring achievement of the organizational mission and outcomes with particular emphasis on access and student success, internal excellence, promotion of community connections, and succession planning of executive leadership. 
· The Board will continue to provide direction for budget policy and priorities that support sound fiscal decisions and institutional sustainability.

· The Board will continue to monitor the performance of the District through review of the Institutional Effectiveness reports to ensure progress toward Institutional Outcomes. 

· The Board appreciates the work of the Foundation and will continue to support its efforts through trustee representation on the Foundation Board and involvement in Foundation activities and resource development. 

· The Board will generate a list of potential trustee candidates for consideration and appointment by the Governor to fill future vacancies. 

· The Board will create and implement a professional development plan in response to its self-evaluation and participate in the Governance Institute for Student Success (GISS).

· The Board will actively participate in the countywide process to identify and implement efficiency and effectiveness measures as outlined in ESSB 6359; will promote countywide collaboration; and will work with Pierce County trustees to encourage implementation of the Hill Group findings and recommendations that support efficiency and effectiveness strategies.  

Board Action

Board Action 2012-21 Election of Officers
Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to elect Mr. Amadeo Tiam as chairman and Ms. Angie Roarty as the vice chairman for the 2012-2013 year.
MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2012-22 Honoring Trustee Don Meyer
Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to adopt the resolution as presented.
MOTION PASSED

WHEREAS, Don Meyer has graciously served as a member of the Pierce College Board of Trustees from 2002 to 2012, and;

WHEREAS, during his decade-long tenure he has provided outstanding leadership and clear direction for the college, including serving two terms as chairman, and;

WHEREAS, Don consistently exhibits tireless devotion to the college’s mission and goals, always putting the needs of students and communities first and taking every opportunity to be of service to his community college family, and;

WHEREAS, Don took an active role in the statewide Trustees Association by serving on the legislative committee, attending professional development conferences, and tirelessly advocating for the community college system with local and national elected leaders, and; 

WHEREAS, Don championed the collaborative efforts between Pierce College and the Bethel School District to bring a Skill Center to Pierce County to prepare young students for employment in local industries and college transfer, and;

WHEREAS, through his own work experience and leadership with local, regional, and state agencies, his connections have assisted the college in building important economic development partnerships and collaborations, and;

WHEREAS, Don led the charge among the Pierce County two-year colleges in response to the efficiency and effectiveness legislation by chairing the countywide committee and providing leadership and insight so as to be sure we are part of the solution, and;

WHEREAS, Don elevated the importance and commitment to on-going improvement in the faculty tenure process and professional development for all members of the Pierce College team, and,

WHEREAS, Don’s probing and proactive questions helped to ensure sound and sustainable financial decisions were encouraged and supported, and;

WHEREAS, Don is a constant advocate for affordable tuition and open access to quality education and emphasizes his belief that everyone who wants to go to college should be afforded the opportunity, and;

WHEREAS, Don is appreciated throughout the college for always having a positive attitude and being a quality human being, and continually supporting the chancellor, presidents, faculty and staff as they strive to reach the highest levels of student success, and;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that Pierce College is forever grateful for Don Meyer’s ceaseless devotion to the college and the entire community and technical college system, and for his genuine compassion for each and every person in the Pierce College family.

All of the Trustees expressed their appreciation to Mr. Meyer for his years of service as a trustee, mentor, colleague, and friend. It was noted that he was a stellar trustee, his insight questions and objectivity was invaluable. He has meant a lot to each board member and the college community. He will be missed.

Dr. Johnson stated that Mr. Meyer has been tremendous to work with, his ability to zero in on an issue and provide clarity has been invaluable.  She will miss his wisdom and student focus.
Mr. Meyer expressed his appreciation for the kind words and thoughts; he noted that ten years has gone by quickly. When you believe in something it is easy to do. He is a product of the system and very proud to give back to his community. He is privileged and proud to have served, he believes in this institution.  He appreciated the friendship of his fellow trustees. He believes this is very noble work.
Activities Calendar

Members reviewed the activities calendar and will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend. Several events were noted:
Foundation- Creating Possibilities Breakfast

September 14- Puyallup and September 21st- Fort Steilacoom

Pierce County Coordinating Council- Legislative Breakfast on December 7, 2012 at Tacoma Community College

PUBLIC COMMENT
 Ms. Ortega expressed her appreciation to the Chancellor for always engaging students in

conversations regarding important issues and that she regularly attends all college events. She

noted that the administration and faculty are role models to students and she appreciates the

standard the chancellor sets. She thanked Mr. Meyer for his service on behalf of students.
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        October 10, 2012, Fort Steilacoom
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:25 pm.


________________________                                   
 _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Jackie Rosenblatt, Chair
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